PAGE  
7
REGULAR BLAINE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING – 12/09/14


UNAPPROVED

CITY OF BLAINE

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

December 9, 2014
The Blaine Planning Commission met in the City Hall Chambers on Tuesday, December 9, 2014.  Chair Ouellette called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Members Present:
Commission Members: Goracke, Homan, King, York and Chair Ouellette

Members Absent:
Commission Members: Bergstrom and Lahti
Staff Present:
Shawn Kaye, Associate Planner


Lori Johnson, Associate Planner

Tom Scott, Project Coordinator



Dan Schluender, Assistant City Engineer
******************************************************************************

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Motion by Commissioner Goracke to approve the minutes of November 12, 2014, as presented.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Homan.  The motion passed 5-0.

OLD BUSINESS

None.

NEW BUSINESS

Item 4.1 – Case File No. 14-0069 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting a conditional use permit to operate a 5,000 square foot baseball and softball indoor training facility in an I-1 (Light Industrial) zoning district.
ROGER STAWSKI, 4501 103RD COURT NE.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Lori Johnson, Associate Planner.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0069 was opened at 7:07 p.m.  As no one wished to appear, the public hearing was closed at 7:07 p.m.

Chair Ouellette supported the proposed use in this location as it would bring another new business to the City of Blaine.
Motion by Commissioner Homan to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0069 based on the following conditions:

Case 14-0069:

1.      
The business to operate in terms of hours and class size as described in the attached narrative.
2.      
The applicant will need to manage his parking demand by limiting class size and time slots as necessary so as to not create a parking issue for other building tenants.
3.      
No activity/training is to be conducted outside the building.
4.      
The interior tenant finish work to be completed with review and permit meeting all Fire and Building Code requirements (including possible SAC review).
5.      
A Certificate of Occupancy is required prior to occupying the space.
6.      
All business signage by separate review and permit.
Motion seconded by Commissioner York.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the January 8, 2015 City Council meeting.

Item 4.2 – Case File No. 14-0062 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting the following:

a.) A conditional use permit to allow outdoor dining and a zero lot line for shared access and parking.

b.) A 26-foot variance to the 30-foot front yard parking setback along County Road 10.

CHICK-FIL-A, NORTHTOWN - OUTLOT.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Shawn Kaye, Associate Planner.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0062 was opened at 7:11 p.m.  As no one wished to appear, the public hearing was closed at 7:11 p.m.

Motion by Commissioner King to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0062A, the conditional use permit to allow outdoor dining and a zero lot line for shared access and parking with the following conditions:

Case 14-0062A:

 

1.      
No outside display or storage of products is allowed at any time on site.  
2.      
Site, buildings, and landscaping to be constructed consistent with submitted materials made part of this Conditional Use Permit application.  However, the site plan will be subject to further site plan review related to landscaping and all site improvements.  The applicant will need to submit a landscape plan that meets the requirements set forth in the Zoning Ordinance including the Highway 65 Overlay District related to quantity and size of trees.
3.      
Site plan and grading approval required prior to site work and building permits.
4.      
Temporary signage regulated under Zoning Ordinance Section 34.13.
5.      
Permanent signage requires a separate permit approval process.
6.      
All lighting on site must meet requirements established by Section 33.02 of the Zoning Ordinance.  
7.      
The building must be designed and maintained in accordance with the MN Uniform Fire Code.
8.      
All landscaping quantities be increased by 1.5 times the general landscaping requirement, and include over sizing for at least 25% of the overstory, coniferous, and ornamental trees.
9.      
The outdoor dining area will be subject to a SAC review and payment.  The applicant must work with the City's Chief Building Official and Met Council to determine the amount required for this use.
10.      
No outdoor advertising on the building or outdoor dining area without obtaining a permit.
11.      
The outdoor dining area will be limited to the above described area, and there can be no more than 6 tables and 20 seats in the outdoor dining area.
12.      
The ability to operate outdoor dining is reliant upon the applicant's ability to adequately control litter and refuse as associated with the facility.
13.      
No amplified outdoor music system is allowed.
14.      
Applicant is required to obtain a Coon Creek Watershed District Permit prior to any site work.
Motion by Commissioner King to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0062B, the variance based on the following rationale:

Case 14-0062B:
 

1.      
The applicant is not being given any special privilege by granting the variance, as many other existing sites in the City have been accommodated by variance approvals in order to properly reuse existing sites.
2.      
The variances are critical for the redevelopment of this site which is a goal of the community and beneficial to the adjacent area.
3.      
The variances requested are not furthering the nonconformity of the parking areas as the parking areas affected by the variances currently exist on site.
Motion seconded by Commissioner Goracke.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the January 8, 2015 City Council meeting.

Item 4.3 – Case File No. 14-0067 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting preliminary plat approval to subdivide 5.24 acres into two lots to be known as Blaine Alzheimer’s Special Care Center Addition.  This plat accommodates the conditional use permit previously approved for the facility of the same name.
JEA SENIOR LIVING, 11760 ULYSSES LANE NE.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Lori Johnson, Associate Planner.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0067 was opened at 7:15 p.m.  As no one wished to appear, the public hearing was closed at 7:15 p.m.

Motion by Commissioner York to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0067 based on the following conditions:

Case 14-0067:

1.      
Applicant to submit copy of Coon Creek Watershed permit to city prior to any site work.
2.      
The Mayor, City Clerk and City Manager are hereby authorized to execute any and all necessary documents, agreements and releases related to the approval, recording or administration of Blaine Alzheimer's Special Care Center Addition.
Motion seconded by Commissioner Homan.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the January 8, 2015 City Council meeting.

Item 4.4 – Case File No. 14-0038 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting the following:
a.) Rezoning from FR (Farm Residential) to DF (Development Flex).

b.) Preliminary plat approval to subdivide 40 acres into 108 single family lots and 7 outlots to be known as Springbrook Addition.

c.) Conditional use permit to allow for construction of 107 single family homes and standards for one existing home in a DF (Development Flex) zoning district.

SPRINGBROOK LAND, LLC, 129TH AVENUE/DUNKIRK STREET NE.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Shawn Kaye, Associate Planner.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0038 was opened at 7:23 p.m.  
Brandon Sand, 2972 129th Avenue NE, expressed concern with the number of trees that would be lost through this development.  He suggested the developer reconsider their grading options.   Mr. Sand feared how the additional traffic from the new development would impact the existing homeowners.  He inquired why the block size was being extended past 500 feet.

Brian Brant, 2973 129th Avenue NE, had concerns with the traffic volume increase that would be placed on Harpers and 129th Avenue.   He also had safety concerns for Harpers Street as there was no sidewalk or pedestrian trail.  

Dave Sonnenberg, 12850 Dunkirk Street, expressed concern with how his property value would be impacted by the proposed development.  He feared his neighbors would be adversely impacted by the truck traffic needed to grade and fill the proposed site.   He explained that a great deal of fill would have to be brought in to make his property viable.  He suggested that his property be graded along with the remaining 40 acres.
Ted Schnobel, 3011, 129th Avenue NE, concurred with many of the comments that had been voiced this evening.  He wanted to see improvements made to Harpers.  He was concerned with the length of the road on 129th Avenue given the number of children in the neighborhood.
Kyle Bush, 3021 129th Avenue NE, commented there were two developments currently taking place on Harpers, which was making it a struggle to get in and out of the neighborhood.  He feared how the additional traffic would impact his neighborhood.

Joe Snyder, 2968 129th Avenue NE, supported many of the concerns voiced and recommended that additional outlets from his neighborhood be considered to assist in easing the flow of traffic. 

Chair Ouellette noted the Planning Commission had received a letter from Amy Long at 2915 128th Lane expressing concern with traffic.

Stephen Bona, Springbrook Land, LLC and Capstone Homes, explained he was available to take questions from the Planning Commission.  He reported that Capstone Homes would be building the homes within the proposed development.  

The public hearing was closed at 7:32 p.m.

Chair Ouellette understood the neighbors were concerned with the loss of trees and explained how his neighborhood has filled in over the past ten to twenty years.  He requested comment from staff on the traffic issues along Harpers.
Assistant City Engineer, Dan Schluender discussed the projects taking place in and around this neighborhood, along with the roadway improvements planned for Harpers Street by Anoka County in 2015.  He noted Harpers Street would be widened by four feet by the City to allow for parking and noted a sidewalk would be added from 129th Avenue to 126th Avenue.
Chair Ouellette asked when the project was slated to begin.

Mr. Bona explained the timeframe was up in the air given the fact the housing market has slowed.  He anticipated that construction would not begin until there was market demand.  He anticipated that grading would begin in 2015 and a smaller single phase may be completed by November.
Commissioner Goracke requested comment from staff on the proposed block lengths within the new development.

Assistant City Engineer, Dan Schluender explained that only street length design requirement is 500 feet and it was only for cul-de-sac.  

Commissioner York indicated he lived on 119th Avenue and had a large number of children in his neighborhood.  He encouraged the neighborhood to come together to address this concern.

Chair Ouellette suggested that the neighbors contact the Police Department if traffic speed was becoming a concern and should be monitored.  

Motion by Commissioner Goracke to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0038A, the rezoning from FR (Farm Residential) to DF (Development Flex) based on the following rationale:
Case 14-0038A:
 

1.      
The DF zoning would permit single family development consistent with the intent of the Northeast Area Plan and the adopted LDR (Low Density Residential) land use designation.
2.      
The DF zoning would permit single family development consistent with the adjacent residential neighborhoods in the Harpers Street area.
Motion by Commissioner Goracke to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0038B the preliminary plat for Springbrook Addition based on the following conditions:

Case 14-0038B:

1.      
All streets will follow the Anoka County street name grid system with the following changes:

·      Dunkirk Street should be changed to Coral Sea Street

·      130th Avenue should be changed to 130th Court

·      Dunkirk Circle should be changed to Dunkirk Court

·      Dunkirk Court (off of 129th Avenue) should be changed to Edison Court.
2.      
The developer has responsibility for financial participation in 125th Avenue NE improvements associated with this development. This includes, but is not limited to, intersection improvements, traffic signal installations and roadway widening improvements. Anoka County will specify required improvements as part of their review. The City has calculated the development potential of all the developable property lying north of 125th Avenue and within the current development scheduled provided by the 2005 MUSA and has determined the per lot cost associated for the improvements to be $1,314 per lot (2014 rate). The plat, if it ultimately contains 108 lots, would have a responsibility of $141,912 if platted in 2014. Payment rate to be recalculated for plats approved in future years.
3.      
Development installed improvements shall include construction of all streets within the plat, also including sanitary sewer and water main, with services, storm drainage improvements, storm water management and water quality treatment infrastructure, streets with concrete curb and gutter, six foot concrete sidewalks along all streets, street lights, mailboxes, traffic control signals, street signs and all appurtenant items.
4.      
Plans and specifications must be approved by the City prior to start of construction.
5.      
Trunk sanitary sewer area charges become due with platting at the rate in effect at time of plat approval. The 2014 rate for Sanitary Sewer District 6-5 is $5,205 per upland acre. Area charges to be recalculated for payments in future years as plat phases are approved.
6.      
Street and utility extensions are required to the edges of the plat for future connections to adjacent parcels.
7.      
Sidewalks (6-foot) will be constructed on one side of all streets with the exception of the short cul-de-sacs of Dunkirk Circle and Dunkirk Court.
8.      
Standard utility and drainage easements must be dedicated along all lot lines and over areas of delineated wetlands, wetland mitigation, infiltration trenches, drainage swales and storm water management ponds.
9.      
Each lot shall have a minimum rear yard area behind each structure of a minimum of 20 feet from the structure at a maximum grade of 5%.
10.    
The Developer to provide access for inspection and maintenance of storm water management infrastructure. Restrictions will be placed on lot lines as needed to limit fences and landscaping to ensure access.
11.      
The Developer will need to follow the vacation process for a portion of the existing Dunkirk Street and 129th alignment right-of-ways, prior to final plat.
12.      
Development requires a National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Permit from Minnesota Pollution Control Agency (MPCA).
13.      
Construction contract documents shall include a rough grading, erosion protection, sediment control, development, utilities, roadway and storm drainage plans. Supporting wetland delineation report, geotechnical investigation report, soil boring logs and hydrology report shall be included in the submittal for City review and approval.
14.      
The development plan shall indicate all structures will be protected from flooding.
15.      
CCWD approval is required prior to City Council consideration of preliminary plat and a CCWD permit is required prior to City approval for construction plans and specifications.
16.      
As-built surveys shall be required to verify structure elevations, custom grading requirements and final lot grading elevations.
17.      
Developer to install grouped mailboxes with design and locations approved by the City and US Postal Services.
18.      
Water and sanitary sewer availability charges (WAC & SAC) become due with each building permit at the rate established at the time the building permit is issued.
19.      
All development signage by separate review.
20.      
Park dedication is required for this plat at the rate in effect at the time of each final plat.  The 2015 rate is $3,404 per lot, for a total park dedication requirement, based on 107 lots, of $364,228.  This payment must be made prior to release of final plat mylars for recording at Anoka County.  
21.      
All wells and septic systems to be properly abandoned per all local and state requirements.
22.      
The existing detached accessory building located on proposed Lots 22, 23, and 39 will need to be removed prior to the 2nd phase of Springbrook that records a final plat for new lots in the area of Dunkirk Circle or 130th Avenue.
23.      
Dunkirk Court right-of-way and a lot (not an outlot) will need to be final platted in the 1st phase to provide legal street access for the existing home.
24.      
Concept B is shown for illustration purposes and is not the preferred design for this plat. Further discussion and review will be needed if the CCWD determines that wetland permitting does not allow full development consistent with Option A. It is the goal of the City to place a thru street connection in this area if at all possible.
25.      
Execution and recording of a Development Agreement which sets forth in greater detail the plat conditions as well as other responsibilities for the development of this plat.
26.      
The Mayor, City Clerk and City Manager are hereby authorized to execute any and all necessary documents, agreements and releases related to the approval, recording or administration of Springbrook Addition.
Motion by Commissioner Goracke to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0038C, the conditional use permit to allow for construction of 108 single family homes in a DF (Development Flex) zoning district based on the following conditions:
 
Case 14-0038C:
Single Family - DF Development Standards
 

Permitted Uses
 

1.      
Single-family detached dwellings.
2.      
Group family daycare.
 

Accessory Uses
 

1.      
Private garages - one detached accessory structure, with area less than 120 square feet, will be permitted.
2.      
Private swimming pools/meeting the requirements of Blaine Municipal Code Chapter 18 Article IX Swimming Pools.
3.      
Keeping of not more than two (2) boarders and/or roomers per dwelling unit.
Conditional Uses
 

1.      
Home occupations listed as Conditional Uses fewer than 33.11.
Standards
 

1.      
Front yard setback - 25 feet
2.      
Side yard setback - 10 feet for house and 5 feet for garage.  
3.      
Corner side yard setback - 20 feet.
4.      
Rear yard setback - 30 feet. Existing home (Pre-Plat Lot 38) -20 feet
5.      
Maximum building height - 2 1/2 stories or 35 feet.
6.      
It shall be required for all single-family dwellings that there be an attached garage constructed of a minimum of four hundred (400) square feet, with no dimension less than 20 feet.  Total garage space shall not exceed one thousand (1,000) square feet. Detached garages or accessory storage buildings above 120 square feet are not permitted.  Accessory storage buildings below 120 square feet must meet 5-foot side and rear yard setbacks and be located within the rear yard.
7.      
The minimum finished floor area above grade for all homes shall be:

·      One story with basement:  1,400 square feet

·      Multi-level dwellings: 1,500 square feet.
8.      
All homes to be constructed utilizing pre-approved exterior materials, roof pitches and elevations. All house exteriors to utilize maintenance-free materials to the extent possible. All house exteriors to provide enhanced window fenestration. Care to be taken to utilize a variety of home styles, front elevations and colors to provide maximum housing variety within each neighborhood. Developer to establish criteria to ensure that adjacent single-family homes built within the development do not have the same exterior color or architectural elevations.
9.      
All homes shall have a minimum depth and width of 24 feet.
10.      
All residential dwellings must be built in conformance with the current edition of the Minnesota State Building Code.
11.      
Driveways shall not be constructed closer than 3 feet to the property line. All driveways and approaches shall be hard surfaced using concrete, bituminous asphalt or other City approved material that is consistent in durability and quality.
12.      
It shall be required that all yards of a new single-family dwelling be sodded over a minimum of 4 inches of topsoil (black dirt containing not more than 35 percent sand). Yards may be seeded over 4 inches of black dirt if underground irrigation is installed with the home.
13.      
Each lot shall contain three new trees with one boulevard overstory tree and two yard trees. One yard tree must be overstory and be placed in the front yard. The second yard tree can either be in the front yard or the rear yard and may be a conifer or overstory. Minimum size for overstory tree is 2.5 inch caliper and 6-foot height on conifer.
Motion seconded by Commissioner Homan.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the January 8, 2015 City Council meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Commissioner King to adjourn the Regular Planning Commission meeting.  Motion seconded by Commissioner York.  The motion passed 5-0.  Adjournment time was 7:47 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Heidi Guenther

TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

